Report on MathDL-Math Gateway-NSDL Workshop
October 6-8, 2006

Washington, DC

The MAA Digital Library Workshop was held at the headquarters of the Mathematical Association of America (MAA) in Washington, DC on October 6-8, 2006. This workshop was designed to inform participants about the Mathematical Sciences Digital Library (MathDL), the new MAA Math Gateway project, and the National Science Digital Library (NSDL) and to enable participants to conduct short sessions publicizing these online resources at MAA Section Meetings. The workshop, conducted by Lang Moore and David Smith from MAA with the help of Eileen McIlvain from NSDL Core Integration, was held in the new Carriage House Conference Center at MAA Headquarters. The web site for the meeting, complete with pictures of the Carriage House and the participants, is located at http://www.math.duke.edu/education/maadlibws/.

There were 20 participants, including high school math faculty, two-year school undergraduate math faculty, and four-year school undergraduate math faculty. One participant responded to an announcement on the MAA home page. The others responded to an announcement sent out to the list serve for MAA Math on the Web Special Interest Group. Registration was online; the workshop was filled within 24 hours of the list serve message.
The participants met on Friday evening, October 6 for dinner and a chance to get to know one another. The day-long session on Saturday, October 7 was devoted to exploring and discussing in turn each of the three digital libraries: MathDL, Math Gateway, and NSDL. Sunday, October 8 was given over to a discussion of how sectional and other regional workshops might be conducted and to evaluation and wrap-up. The detailed schedule may be seen at http://www.math.duke.edu/education/maadlibws/schedule.html.
Notes

1. Holding the workshop at the Carriage House Conference Center was a draw in itself. The Center had just opened and folks wanted to see it. In addition, it enabled easy support by MAA staff.

2. Washington is a central location for folks on the East Coast, but a long trip for participants from California. Hotel accommodations are relatively expensive and the hotel used for the participants was a good 10-minute walk from the MAA. 

3. We catered all meals in to the MAA Headquarters. That enabled us to keep fairly close to the schedule — an important consideration for the compressed time scale.

4. Saturday was a long day, and folks were dragging by the end. However, most folks remained active all day. Sunday was easier, but could have been better organized.

5. Most participants brought their own portable computers. For those who did not, we had loaners from Shodor.  The loaners were a big help. Lang picked them up on Thursday; they rode to DC in the car with David and Lang and were returned on Monday.
6. The Conference Center had both wireless and Ethernet access to the Internet, enabling all participants to search the web sites from their machines. In addition, the Center had good projection capability and a Smart Board as well. Both of these were used extensively.

Observations
1. The MAA provided a natural community for this sort of workshop. Folks were comfortable, even eager to take part in a workshop under the Association’s auspices.
2. For this sort of workshop, good Internet access is vital. We cannot promote web-based resources if participants cannot access the sites with ease.

3. We needed to provide more resources for participants to use in their regional workshops. Based on their evaluations, we have created a page on the MAA web site for participants to volunteer for work with MathDL (http://www.maa.org/mathdl/volunteer.html). We are working on a generic Power Point presentation for use by participants in publicizing the libraries.
